Colonial Village I, A Condominium

September 27, 2007 – Minutes

[Next Meeting (and Annual Meeting): Thursday, October 25, 2007]
The September CV1 Board meeting was convened at approximately 7:00 PM. Present were four board members (Geoff Schwartzman, President; Neil Chritton, Vice President; Chuck Edwards, Treasurer; and Mary K., Secretary (who arrived at approximately 7:20 pm); David McPherson, Condo Manager; and four residents. Michael Cardman, Director-At-Large, was absent. 

1) Minutes – The August minutes were approved, and will be posted for review on the CVI website (www.colonialvillagei.com) as well as in the residential building hallways.

2) Homeowners’ Forum – 
a) Stranger in the Hallway - A resident followed up a written report, submitted a few days earlier by her and another resident, of an apparently homeless man loitering in the upstairs hallway of a building in the 2000 block of N. Key. When questioned, the man claimed to live in another unit downstairs. When the residents expressed suspicion, he left.  

Chuck Edwards apparently encountered the same man at an earlier date in the upstairs hallway at 1909 Key Blvd. In that case, the man was sitting on the floor and claimed to be "stretching" before exercising. When Chuck asked which unit he lived in and when he moved in, the man left.  


The description of the individual matched in the two cases: He is a black man in his mid-20s, wearing athletic type clothing, with conspicuous white patches on his face, hands and arms, apparently from burns or other injuries. He did not have a threatening demeanor.

 
In Chuck's case, he later called police, who said they knew the man, and confirmed he was homeless. They advised that in the future, rather than confronting him, residents should call the police so they can catch him on the property. They will then issue him a warning about trespassing, to be followed by arrest if the appears again on the property. 

 
Neil volunteered to contact the police and determine what further steps should be taken in the matter.

 

b) Remodeling Proposals - The Board then moved to owner remodeling proposals, approving two unanimously. A third proposal was deferred until the owner submits adequate plans. 

c) Drywall Patch Repainting - A unit owner asked about the drywall patching in the hallways; specifically, whether the walls will be painted. David McPherson said the patches will be repainted, although the walls will not be fully repainted at this time due to lack of funds.

d) Brass Cleaner ‘Halo’ - The same owner asked about the unsightly "halo" of brass cleaner surrounding the brass address plates on the outside of the buildings. Chuck indicated that this was on his list of concerns as well. David said this was a matter of instructing the cleaning staff, and he will look into it. The owner volunteered to research how the brass cleaner residue can be removed. 

 

3) Manager’s Report –
Financial Report – David McPherson noted that CVI is still having cash-flow difficulties in the operating account. We are presently 35K in the red. David hopes to close this gap by November, through a combination of the following: limiting repair work to projects that are absolutely necessary; reclassifying some plumbing repairs (those involving significant replacement of old pipe) as Capital Reserves items, instead of Maintenance; and obtaining the $20,000 "redecorating fee" owed us by CoinMach. 

David noted that interest rates are down, and it pays little to go out to extended maturities. The Board directed ComSource to roll the next CD that reaches maturity – in December – into a short-term CD.  

4) Old Business – 
a) FY 2008 Budget Draft – David McPherson, Condo Manager, forwarded to the Board the 2nd draft of the proposed FY 2008 budget. Based on information found in the FY2006 Audit Statement (received only last month), David reviewed audit statements for the past several years and found that CVI has been running a general operating deficit for the past several years, due to significant increases in operational costs (i.e., plumbing repairs, tree repairs, utility increases, etc). The Association has always made its operational costs, but this has been done for the past several years at the expense of underfunding the replacement reserves. As of August, 2007, CVI is running a $24,000 operating deficit, which is expected to be eliminated through severe curtailment of operating non-emergency spending through the 4th quarter FY2007, and the establishment of an operating reserve with the $20,000 expected from CoinMach as part of the 7-year laundry contract. (Cf. “Laundry Contract Renewal” under “Old Business.’)


Given the replacement reserves commitments authorized by the Board (FY2007 approved contributions total $94,300); the need to address the operating deficit, in accordance with sound financial planning guidelines and the CVI governing documents; rising operational costs (due to unexpected maintenance repairs, significant increases in utility costs, and inflation), and several large, necessary, upcoming infrastructure repairs (i.e., tuck-pointing, recirculation line replacement, and now asbestos abatement – cf. “Asbestos Study Report” under “Old Business”), the Board discussed at length various scenarios. 


While the Board expressed reluctance to increase assessments, all agreed there was no other option if CVI wanted to avoid a special assessment (which is generally considered bad for property values). The Board decided to address the operating reserves deficit by earmarking approximately $29,000 this year for Deficit Reduction; increasing Replacement Reserves contributions by over $55,000, to $149,425, as recommended in the FY2001 replacement reserves study; and establishing an Operating Reserves line item (at about 8% of expected assessments), to avoid further operational deficits.  


The Board carefully reviewed the 2nd draft of the proposed FY2008 budget in light of the above, and noted that the Board actually had very little discretion over the budget, as most expenses (utilities, contracts, maintenance, payroll, taxes and insurance, administrative and reserves) are dictated by prevailing rates, community needs and inflation; nevertheless, the Board has made every effort to trim costs wherever possible. Budget increases reflect the uncontrollable but necessary costs of home ownership, including utilities (such as water and sewer, which alone have risen 15% per year in Arlington), repairs, and services such as trash pickup. The Board noted a $6,000 savings in FY2008 insurance costs by switching the CV1 master policy from State Farm to Alliance recently (cf. below for details), and increased the maintenance budget by 21% to better reflect recent repair experience (electrical, plumbing, roofing, etc.), and avoid further operational deficits.

Given all of the above, and mindful of the very large infrastructure repairs/ remediation that must be undertaken at this time, the Board agreed to propose a 25% increase in condo fee assessments for 2008. This would be about $50.00 per month on a typical unit (more or less depending on square footage). A letter will be sent to all unit owners in advance of the Annual Meeting (October 25, 2007), explaining CV1’s financial situation, and inviting feedback on the proposed budget, which will be reviewed and finalized at that time. The notice of the Annual Meeting, the notice about the proposed budget and condo fee increases, and the nomination form for candidates for the three open positions on the CVI Board will be mailed together to reduce postal fees.
b) Master Insurance Policy Renewal –Last year, the Board expressed interest in exploring whether insurance companies other than State Farm (who held the CV1 master policy for the past 23 years) could provide equal or better coverage at better rates, but the renewal date came up too quickly to obtain sufficient bids for review and consideration. This year, after two months of considerable effort, David McPherson was able to get State Farm to release specifics of the condo association’s claims history and current coverage pattern (required by other insurance providers in order to provide a side-by-side comparison). Given the competitive insurance market, Alliance Insurance (through Greater New York Insurance Group) submitted an insurance proposal that offered significant savings over State Farm, with no loss in coverage. The Board unanimously agreed to pursue the Alliance (Greater New York) policy, and not renew with State Farm. 

State Farm subsequently indicated surprise that the policy was not renewed with them, and stated they ‘found’ a renewal credit that was ‘inadvertently’ left off the premium cost, but since State Farm was not responsive to multiple requests for the specifics of the policy before the policy renewal date, the Board unanimously agreed to stay with the decision to select Alliance (through Greater New York) as the master policy provider. 

c) Search for Water Intrusion at 1917 N. Rhodes – David McPherson contacted another plumbing consultant about alternative ways to test for a possible sewer leak, other than the $6,000 peppermint test recommended by CFR Engineering. (Determining the source of the water intrusion has proven challenging, but a Board member recalled the former property manager having once mentioned that there had been sewer trouble at the end of N. Rhodes some years ago.) The consultant suggested pouring white latex paint down the toilets of some of the units at 1917 N. Rhodes; if the latex paint showed up in the water intrusion area, the test would be deemed positive. Unlike the peppermint test, this test could be performed by the CVI engineer, and at nominal cost. The Board agreed that this was worth pursuing. David will ask Lewis Brown, CVI maintenance engineer, to follow up on this recommendation. 

d) Asbestos Study Report – Connor Environmental returned to CVI on August 29 to do a follow-up survey of samples taken in crawlspaces and other areas, as directed by the Board. While Management is awaiting the written report of their findings, the Connor Environmental representative verbally indicated to Management that asbestos material (like that found in CVII) was confirmed by independent lab testing. (The report will be released to CVI once the $5,000 bill is paid for out of reserves.) Based on CVII’s experience and the estimate listed in the FY2001 replacement reserves study, asbestos remediation could run $300,000. This will require a major draw-down of the Association’s reserves. The Board discussed listing ‘Asbestos Remediation” as a separate line item on resident’s condo fee bills, so the income would pay back the existing reserve line items in the same proportion as they are borrowed from. Chuck Edwards, Treasurer, will draft a letter for all unit owners to discuss this finding, and the necessary condo fee increase that will result. Given the health, safety and resale issues involved with asbestos (and the projects that are dependent on its remediation, namely, the FIOS installation project and the water recirculation line replacement project), this problem must be addressed as soon as possible. 
e) Verizon Communications Report – Given Connor Environmental’s verbal confirmation of asbestos in the CVI crawlspaces, FIOS installation by Verizon must be placed on hold until asbestos abatement is completed. David is notifying Verizon of these findings and CV1’s plan to pursue asbestos abatement as soon as possible. 
f) Tuck Pointing Project – Based on new information, the tuck-pointing project initially envisioned for 1900, 1904, 1908-10, 1802, 1804, 1906 and 1916 N. Rhodes has been expanded to include critical areas at 1801-1805 Key Blvd., the storage room entrance at the back of 2007-2011 N. Key;  and the laundry entrance between 1905 and 1909 N. Rhodes. Management is revising the scope of the proposal to include these new areas. It is hoped that work can begin soon, before the winter weather arrives. 
g) Replacement of Recirculation Lines – Given verbal indication from Brooks Environmental that they did find evidence of asbestos in their follow-up asbestos survey (completed at the direction of the Board, so that CVI could advise Verizon whether it was safe to begin installing FIOS in the buildings), both the recirculation line replacement project and the FIOS installation project are currently on hold. David McPherson is working to secure a hard copy of the asbestos study report from Brooks Environmental to determine the scope of the problem, and to pursue asbestos remediation as soon as possible. Given the high cost of asbestos remediation, the Board unanimously agreed that the recirculation line project would be deferred until after January 1, 2008, but once financially prudent, CVI would bid out the job to complete the replacement of the recirculation lines, pod by pod, as recommended by Encon (the company whose analysis revealed the problem and the need for this work). David is also considering sending Lewis Brown, CVI Maintenance Engineer, for additional training that might help with setting the valves to get hot water better in some buildings that have been having issues.
h) Landscape Management Proposals – Management released the landscape request for proposals (RFP) for the FY 2008 season to three companies: Terra Landscape and Design (Falls Church, VA); Somerset Landscape (Springfield, VA) and Lancaster Landscape (Fairfax, VA). David McPherson has arranged for all bidders to inspect CVI on October 9 with Chuck Edwards, as liaison from the Landscape Committee. David expects to have proposals from these companies by the October Board meeting.

i) Laundry Contract Renewal – Geoff Schwartzman, Board President, signed the seven-year contract with CoinMach. The new, energy-efficient replacement washers and dryers will be installed soon. As part of the contract, CoinMach will also send a $20,000 check to CVI, which will go towards establishing an operating reserve (to help eliminate the present operating deficit.)
j) Storage Bin Situation – Neil Chritton, VP and Lewis Brown, Maintenance Engineer, counted the number of storage units in CV1. They exceed the number of condo units, but some are in areas that presently have significant humidity/dampness issues. Some residents have commandeered two storage bins, while others do not have access to any. 
The CVI office sent a memo to all residents and owners on September 21, advising that anyone who had belongings in a storage bin that was not assigned to their unit had to remove the contents immediately. If the contents were not removed by one week from the memo date, the contents would be removed and placed in the trash. Meanwhile, Management is working with the maintenance engineer to remediate the storage areas with high humidity/dampness problems. Further discussion of this issue was tabled for a future meeting.
k) Hot Water Heater Replacement at 1924 N. Rhodes – The hot water heater that serves 1924 N. Rhodes has been replaced, as per Board approval. Completion of the work at this time avoided disruption of hot water service to this portion of the community during the upcoming winter season. 

l) Concrete Repairs/CVI Parking Lot – Portugal Construction has received the executed concrete repairs proposal. The work is tentatively scheduled for early October. 
m) FY2006 Audit Statement – Per the Board’s adoption of the audit statement draft at the August board meeting, David McPherson notified the auditors that the audit statement can be finalized. 
n) Copper Phone Line Maintenance Policy – A policy statement, prepared in conjunction with a legal opinion from the CVI attorney and recently approved by the Board, will be sent to all unit owners as part of the Annual Meeting packet. The policy identifies the existing copper phone lines as individually served items that have been largely been rendered obsolete (replaced by cable and FIOS, and no longer readily serviced by the phone company nor readily replaced, due to the manner of the original installation); identifies cable (and, soon, FIOS), as alternative means of ensuring phone service to units; and clarifies that CVI will not be responsible for maintaining the copper wire phone lines to individual units, as newer technology has replaced it and has rendered it obsolete. CVII has now adopted this as a policy statement as well.


CVI can provide access to the common elements so a private contractor of the unit owner’s choosing can attempt repair of the lines, should a line fail. While the original copper phone lines in most units are expected to remain serviceable for many more years (only one has failed, for unknown reasons), the Board saw fit to develop a policy as to how this issue will be handled by CVI, based on the experience of one phone line failure, and the recommendation of the CVI attorney.


(A more detailed account of how the policy came to be, and the factors that entered into the decision, can be found in the August 2007 CVI Minutes.)
o) Exterior Phone Lines – A resident whose unit had phone lines running up the outside of the building (in violation of condo rules) moved away. The Board recommended that the unit owner be contacted to remove the unapproved phone lines before the unit is occupied again. 
5) New Business –
a) Refuse Removal Contract Proposal:  Thompson Hauling – At the request of Management, Thompson Hauling submitted a three-year contract for trash removal from CVI, II, and III. Household refuse will be picked up 5 days/week; dog waste containers emptied and relined once per week; bulk trash will be removed twice a month at $250 each, with extra bulk pickups extra (and specified in the contract); and recycling removed on Tuesdays. New gate rate increases for Alexandria and Arlington were also noted. The three year contract effectively locks in our trash hauling rates and includes two bulk pickups per month (not included in the former contract.) The Board unanimously approved the contract.

b) Street Lights at CV West – President Geoff Schwartzman reported that street lights are out again at N. Uhle, and have been out for at least four days. This is a safety issue. David will contact the CV West Management about this issue, and if need be will bring this to the attention of the County, since this is a recurring problem.
6) Adjournment
The general meeting adjourned, and moved into Executive Session for discussion of further issues. 

Next Meeting/Annual Meeting - The CVI Annual Meeting will be held on Thursday, October 25, 2007, at 7:00 pm in the CVI Meeting Room at 2021 Key Blvd. (side entrance). The October CVI Board Meeting will follow the Annual Meeting. 
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